








FROM THE SECTION 
DIRECTOR'S CHAIR 

by Cynthia Martin 

copies of three new publications : The Long Trail 
Guide, The Day Hiker's Guide to Vermont and the 
Killington Area Hiking Trail Map. The Long Trail 
Guide is dedicated to former Executive Director 

The September 17, 2011, Board of Directors' Ben Rose and The Day Hiker's Guide to Ver-
meeting assembled at the Londonderry Volunteer mont is dedicated to the memory of Dave B/u-
Rescue Squad on Rte. 100. With many roads in menthal. Will confirmed that the club is ready to 
southern Vermont closed since tropical storm move forward on the bridge across the Winooski. 
Irene, President Marge Fish's list of alternate For more information about that, contact Fred Jor-
routes was appreciated by members arriving from dan who is the Montpelier Section liaison for the 
all directions. project. Will also reported that the GMC is currently 

The original start time for the meeting was sched- responding to ATV encroachments in the town of 
uled earlier than usual to ensure finishing the Johnson and on the LT itself near Laraway Moun-
lengthy agenda in time for the mid-afternoon volun- tain. Boundaries will be remarked and more per­
teer appreciation gathering. Ironically, Executive manent barriers installed to block access. On a 
Director Will Wiquist had a flat tire, which delayed more positive note, Will announced that the June 
the opening of the meeting, but the business meet- 9, 2012, annual meeting, hosted jointly by the 
ing mov.ed through the agencla in a timely fashion. Frontier and Northeast Kingdom Sec-
The minutes of the June 11, 2011 meeting and will be held at Jay Peak with many opportu-

the treasurer's report were approved. Treasurer rnt1es to explore the no_rthern sections of the long 
Dick Andrews commented that perhaps the decline Trail. 
in sales, workshops, and publications was due in The Board acted on several items: 
part to the recession. The $42,000 legal expense • Val Stori submitted her resignation and Ruth 
for the Kingdom Community Wind Project in Lowell Hate, a Green Mountain Club member since 
also impacted the budget. It's too early to tell what her first summer living in Vermont in 1993, was 
the cost of storm Irene will be for the club. A repre- welcomed to fill Val's seat on the board. 
sentative from CPA Davis & Hodgdon Associates • The Board eonsidered and passed a motion 
presented the annual audit report with recommen- from the Trail Management Committee to ac-
dations. · cept management responsibility for the Appala-

President Marge Fish began her report by stating chian Trail from Rte. 12 to the New Hampshire 
how proud she was of the staff's response to tropi- and approved a letter from the GMC 
cal storm Irene. With no access to the LT, the staff president to Appalachian Trail Conservancy 
had worked with hard-hit towns. The Northern crew (ATC) volunteering to take this responsibility. 
worked in the Waterbury area for a week before •Passed two updated job descriptions: Director 
returning to the trail. The southern crew was still of Operations and Director of Trail Programs. 
helping in the towns of Grafton, West Wardsboro, • Voted and passed with changes President 
Newfane, and Jamaica, and they would be workihg Fish's Committee Appointments. 
in Marlboro the following week befote retutning to •Voted and passed a bank resolution updating 
the Long Trail. Marge stated that as trails are re- personnel authorization for short-term line of 
opened, details need to be publicized in the media credit access. 
as clearly as they were when the trails closed. • The Marketing Committee presented an over-
Marge also announced that this coming year would view of Phase I of the marketing plan for dis-
be the 20th year of the Taylor Series, and she en- - no action taken. 
couraged sections to sponsor a presentation. •Discussed the GMC wind development policy 

Director Will Wiquist reported a busy (working by Stewardship Committee), 
period since the June meeting. The 2011 field sea- Lowell act1v1t1es and the GMC mission state-
son was good though storm Irene definitely will ment. Though it was expressed in different 
impact the next season. The spring appeal was ways,. directors stated that the GMC's goal is 
encouraging. The club is 1O,177 members strong not taking a pro or con position, but rather fo-
with an increase in drop-in traffic at headquarters cusing on stewardship. educating, and mitigat-
and online social media contacts. With the installa- ing in the current wind project. No action taken. 
tion of additional solar trackers, the Visitor Center As a last Item, Vice President Jean Haigh encour-
will utilize 100% renewable sources including air aged everyone to explore the 1.5 miles of new 
conditioning in the upstairs hallway. Will brought Northeast Kingdom Trails. 

The next meeting will be held at the GMC Visitor 
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OUTING REPORT 
July 16, 2011, Hike - Mount Adams, White 
Mountains, NH, by Paul Deluca 
We had a spectacular clear day for this hike. We 

bump on the side of Hogback Mountain, and con­
tinued up the Hogback Trail until we intersected 
with the Skyline Trail. We turned right on the Sky­
line Trail toward Mt. Hunger. Although the weather 
was predicted to clear off, it was cloudy when we 
started. Some people put on another layer for a 
while. There was no view whatsoever from Stowe 
Pinnacle and it was somewhat foggy as we 
climbed up Hogback. Usually there are glimpses 
of a view as you hike the Skyline Trail, but not on 
July 30 in the morning. We knew generally where 
we were but couldn't judge how far we were from 
Hunger. It was a group of strong hikers, and we 
made it to Hunger more quickly that I would have 
thought. It was still socked in from the top. It was 
somewhat surreal to be on top of Mt. Hunger in the 

ascended the Air Line Trail which climbs Durand fog. We were the only ones there! It cleared up and 
Ridge. Above tree line, there are great views of the became sunny when we were halfway down Hun-
ominous King Ravine Trail. We met up with the ger, and the hordes starting coming up the 
Gulfside Trail and ascended Adams. Then it was Waterbury Trail. 
on across Gulfside to the newly renovated Madison 
Hut. Very nicely done, AMC! We made good time July 31, 2011 - Long Trail from Route 105 to 
descending the Valley Way Trail and were at the Journey's End, by Michael Chernick 
Appalachian parking area about 6:00 P.M. In a joint event with the Northeast Kingdom Sec-

tion, five Montpelier Section members drove north 
July 19, 2011 - Walk, Kettle Pond, by Cynthia to hike from Rte. 105 at North Jay Pass to the Ca-
Martin - ~--- · " nadian. trorder .. lt was a glorious day for a drive and 

Kettle Pond is a glacial beauty. Four of us walked a hike. We met quite a few members from the 
the three-mile trail with its pines and rhododen- Northeast Kingdom Section at the trailhead. We 

....-----------, drons. The hiked the 2.6 miles to the Canadian border, where 

Trail railroad bed. G. Longenecker 

resident we ate lunch and enjoyed the border. Most of us 
loons were hiked out to Journey's End Camp where cars had 
quiet on a been spotted. It was my first time hiking out to 
warm after- Journey's End Camp. A beautiful stretch of trail, 
noon. This and highly recommended if you are in the area. 
hike was a 
substitute for August 13, 2011 - Hike, Mt. Carrigain, White 
our planned Mtns., NH, by Charlene Bohl 
bike ride on Mt. Carrigain in the White Mountains of New 
the Cross Hampshire is in the southeast corner of the Pemi 
Vermont Wilderness. With an elevation of 4,700', it is an im­

Enormous washouts in the May flood made the 
bike path nearly impassable. However, after our 
Kettle Pond trek, we walked down to the railroad 
bed to see the largest washout which had already 
been repaired with tons of fill to repair the 30 foot 
deep gully. Water brings both beauty and destruc­
tion to our favorite places. 

pressive mountain with impressive views. There is 
an observation tower on the top. When Paul 
Deluca was leading hikes up the 4,000 footers in 
New Hampshire, he planned this as his final moun­
tain. He wanted to see as many of the 4,000 foot­
ers as he could on a glorious sunny day. It didn't 
happen then but it happened on August 13, 2011. 
Four individuals from the Montpelier Section met at 
the trailhead on the Sawyer River Road. One 
fished the Sawyer River and the other three 
climbed the mountain up the Signal Ridge Trail. As 
we were leaving the trailhead, we heard familiar 

July 30, 2011 - Hike, Skyline Trail, by Charlene 
Bohl 

Seven of us hiked up to Stowe Pinnacle, a large 
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voices pull into the parking lot. Two friends from 
Lamoille County had also decided to hike Carri­
gain. The five of us climbed the mountain. The 
view was glorious. Our friends from Lamoille 
County returned via the Carrigain Notch and 
Desolation Ridge Trails. We returned the way we 
had come up on Signal Ridge. On the way down, 
we saw a helicopter hovering near the ridge and 
probably practicing for lowering cargo down to the 
ground. If you are considering climbing one 4,000 
footer in NH, I would highly recommend Mt. Carri­
gain. 

and they were suitably impressed. Continuing up 
the trail at a moderate pace, we enjoyed lunch 
and impressive views from the summit. Given that 
it was a beautiful weekend day, we were surprised 
not to find hundreds of visitors on the summit. We 
estimated that fewer than fifty people were on the 
Chin. The return trip was even more impressive 
then going up, since we were walking into t~e 
viewscape. 

August 27, 2011 • Cotton Brook Loop, by Ken 
Hertz 

Irene is coming! All media are talking about Hur-
August 14, 2011 - Winooski River Paddle, by ricane Irene, due up here (or maybe not) starting 
Reidun Nuquist tonight. But today is a good day to be out in the 

The six of us who paddled down the Winooski to woods. . 
the mouth of the river, were not much impressed We left MHS at 9:00 AM. and reached the tra1t­
with the put-in below the bridge in Winooski. It was head at 9:30, where we met Walt and 14 year old 
steep and littered, and we had to carry the boats Bert. Unfortunately, ~ert was not up to a long. 
and the gear quite a distance. But things looked walk, so Walt took him back home. Fourteen !S 
up after we started paddling. The day was sunny pretty old for any dog. 

The remaining four walked up Cotton Brook 

and warm with little traffic on the water. We saw 
turtles, great blue herons, and other water birds. 
You wouldn't know that you were close to Ver­
mont's largest city. We stopped at Ethan Allen's 
homestead for lunch and a stretch and took out 
mid-afternoon. 

August 20, 2011 - Hike, Sunset Ridge Trail to 
Chin on Mt. Mansfield, by Eric Seidel 

Seven people met at Underhill State Park to hike 
.---------------~the Sunset 

Ridge Trail 
to the sum­
mit of 
Mount 
Mansfield. 
The 
weather 

iu.s..:~---t:-.---1...i1 was per-
K. Mehta feet, clear 

sky, light south winds, high temperatures in the 
?O's. The group took the side trail to Cantilever 
Rock. This was a new sight for most of the group, 

Road as described in GMC's new Day Hikers 
Guide to Vermont, 6th edition. We did the loop 
clockwise, yielding a steeper climb. 

September 11, 2011 • VAC, Chickering Bog, by 
Emlly Levin 

A group of 20 (11 parents and 9 kiddos) explored 
--91111111 Chickering 

Bog in Calais 
:;,lll~MI on a crisp fall 

day. We 
spotted lots 
of colorful 
caterpillars 
and mush­
rooms along 

-~~~~~~~~J the way. We 
had a nice 

~=======~==~~=f~ snack break 
sitting on the 
boardwalk at the 
bog, watching 
and listening to 
the sights and 
sounds.We 

*•~it;;, were fascinated 
by the insect 
eating pitcher 
plants in particu· 
Jar. We took our 

-----=:::!!! time exploring 
M. Wetherell and everyone 

returned in good spirits. 
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PERMIT NO. 2 
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We encourage you to join or renew your membership in the Montpelier Section of the Green Mountain Club. 

Annual dues are: Individual - $40.00 Life (1 adult) - $1,000.00 

Family • $50.00 (inc. children under age 18) Dual Life (2 adults) - $1,500.00 

Limited Income - $22.00 Sponsor (Individual or Family) - $60.00 

Renewals: MAILED ON ANNIVERSARY DATE OF JOINING GMC 

~ ------~--------------------------------------------------- ·- ----
MEMBERSHIP APPLICATION 

INJe wish to join the Montpelier Section of The Green Mountain Qlub, Inc. INJe will receive a membership 
card, the Section quarterly newsletter (Trail Talk), the GMC quarterly (Long Trail News), a discount on GMC 
publications and merchandise, and reduced overnight fees at selected shelters. 
Name(s) ____________________________________ __ 

Telephone: (h) ______ (w) ______ E-mail: ---------- Amt. enclosed: $ __ _ 

D lfWe am/are interested in helping with trail maintenance. 

D lfWe enclose a$ ___ donation to the Montpelier Section. 

Please make check payable to the "Green Mountain Club" and mark it for the Montpelier Section. 

Mail to: Green Mountain Club, Inc., 4711 Waterbury-Stowe Road, Waterbury Center, VT 05677 

Phone: (802) 244-7037; fax: (802) 244-5867; e-mail: www.gmc@greenmountainclub.org 




